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We value all members of the Glenwood community, and we work together to create a safe, caring and welcoming environment so that all learners can reach their full potential!


        




Welcome to all Grizzlies, Glenwood students, parents/guardians and community!
September 2019
I will begin by apologizing for the length of this newsletter. Our regular newsletters will usually go out the beginning of the month and will not be such an encyclopedia; however, I do feel that the items in this newsletter are very important to communicate as we start the new school year, so please just find a comfy place to read it! 
Typically, Glenwood starts the year off by having students in family groups to enable students to make reconnections and familiarize themselves with school routines after a long summer. Our routines are being set and despite students not being in their ‘formal’ classes and in family groups, learning is well under way. Staff will endeavour to have students in their new classes by the 2nd week of September. Our staff carefully contemplate placements.  
Over the next few months Ms. Beveridge and myself will get the opportunity to meet with students in Grades 1-7. During this time together we will be able to share a bit about ourselves, but we are planning to ask our students three questions: What makes Glenwood such a wonderful school? What things would you like to see changed or added to make Glenwood even better? And... what are you most excited about this coming year? We would love it if you can ask your child(ren) the same questions and let us know.  At future assemblies, during upcoming PAC meetings and staff meetings we will be sharing with students, families and staff the responses to these questions. 
We have had several changes over summer to our staffing. You may notice some familiar faces who have returned as well as some new faces around the school. Welcome to the following new staff members:
Ms. Schlacht will be job-sharing with Ms. Wadge on Fridays.  
(Please, be reminded staff email addresses are available on our website.)
During the sunny months we plan to do our 6 fire drills.  Over the course of the school year we will be practicing our emergency procedures. It is great follow-up at home to remind your child that in an emergency, let it be a practice drill or not, it is imperative that they pay attention to their classroom teacher and follow their direction. As the year progresses, we will also be practicing earthquake drills and lockdown drills.  For more information in this regard, please feel free to contact Ms. Beveridge, our VP.
Glenwood has an amazing PAC, and we encourage you to attend. We will have our first PAC meeting of the school year Sept. 12, 2019 at 5 pm in our library (details to be confirmed.)  
Please, be reminded that dates of events will feature on our calendar online:  https://elementary.sd42.ca/glenwood/events/
Terry Fox – Sept.20, 2019:
Our run this year will be kicked off with an assembly at 10:45 am and this year our route for students in Grades 1-7 will be off school grounds, down some of our not busy neighboring streets. Detailed information about our run will be going home next week. Please do know though that in order for students to participate parents must complete the walking fieldtrip permission form that is located on the parent portal with the other district policies. For this event we will be asking all students to please bring in a “Toonie for Terry.” All donations will then be sent into the Terry Fox Foundation. Any family making a donation $20.00 or more are entitled to a tax receipt. 
HOUSEKEEPING:
Student Absence or Late Arrival 
Please contact the office if your child will be absent. A quick phone call to 604 463 6512 or send an email to gl_reception@sd42.ca is all that’s needed. If the office does not know to expect your child absent, you will receive a phone call regarding their absence.  Reminder, attendance is paramount to your child’s school success. 
Class Composition 
At the start of the school year it is common to have some parents come to speak to us about moving their child to a different class. A common theme we have encountered in the past, is because their child has been placed in a combined or “split” class. This type of class has brought some anxiety to our school community so I would like to talk more about this type of placement. 
We prefer to call classes Learning Communities.  The reality of Learning Communities is that they provide quality educational experiences. Each school year, a number of our students are placed into Learning Communities. Combined classes are a reality in every elementary school, and every child will be in both straight and combined classes during their elementary school years. Some parents may be concerned about possible negative impacts of being in a combined class – there are none. With this in mind, here is some information below about combined and straight grade classes to help families better understand: 
1. Research has shown there is no difference in academic achievement between children in split classes versus straight grade classes. 
2. A single grade class is a multi-grade class as children are all at different stages of development. Every child develops at his/her own rate and pace. 
3. Three common misconceptions about combined classes.
• A combined class is comprised of the more capable students in the younger grade and students who struggle in the older grade. Truth: Every class is balanced both academically and socially whether it is a straight or combined grade class. 
• If a child is in the older grade with younger students, they will not be challenged.
Truth: Teachers use differentiated instruction to meet the needs of all the learners in both straight and combined classes. Instruction is customized to students’ stages of learning. 
• In a combined class, students will miss grade level curriculum.
Truth: A teacher in combined classroom is to be able to integrate different subject matters and bring students together to promote a one-class atmosphere. 
4. Sometimes, children may remain with a teacher for a second year. There are many benefits in continuing with the same teacher and in the same learning environment for more than one year. 
• The teacher knows the students' abilities and is therefore able to provide appropriate instruction.
• Students can continue a second year with familiar routines and expectations, which naturally leads to leadership skills.
• The child and teacher have built a relationship of trust over the years. The student becomes extensively familiar with the learning environment and naturally begins to understand himself as a learner and a person. 
5. Benefits for the students
• The older students have opportunities for leadership, mentoring and peer support. They learn to be positive, mature role models for the younger students.
• The younger children gain self-confidence and maturity by being exposed to older students.
• There is greater peer-to-peer learning in blended classrooms.
• Students develop friendships across grade levels and instill a greater sense of responsibility for one another, and a better sense of community. 
For more information check out ... 
· http://chriswejr.com/2012/09/09/will-my-child-be-ok-in-a-split-class/ 
· http://bctf.ca/publications/ResearchReports.aspx?id=5560 
· http://www.willatworklearning.com/2010/11/multiage-classrooms1.html 
First Aid Procedures 
The School Act gives staff the same responsibility as that of prudent parents. “Prudent practice” varies from parent to parent, but we would rather err on the side of caution. When, in our judgment, an injury or an illness is something more than minor or casual, we contact the parent. If we are unable to reach a parent, we try the emergency number you have given the school. If we are unsuccessful in contacting you or your designate(s), we will call your doctor or simply proceed with having the injury/ailment checked by a clinic doctor. In obvious emergency situations we will call 911 and request an ambulance. 
Medical Intervention Forms 
If your child has any health care needs that require support at school, including the administration of any medications, medical forms must be completed. Please, complete a "Medical Intervention" form ASAP. Please, note that students may not be in possession of any medication at school, unless specifically authorized by the Principal. Staff may not administer medication to students, unless the required form is completed and signed by a parent. The school cannot assist with any medical intervention, unless the appropriate forms are completed. Please, contact the school as soon as possible to complete a form. Medical documentation needs to be completed each September. This procedure complies with the policy regarding the health care needs of children at school. If there are any questions, please contact the school. Thank you for your attention to this important matter. 
Student Accident Insurance 
Sometimes students are injured at school and most of the time these injuries are minor scrapes and bruises, but occasionally the injuries are more serious. Most often the cost of any medical treatment is covered by BC Medical Services Plan (MSP) or a parent or guardian’s group plan. However sometimes, as is the case of many dental injuries, there is little or no coverage. Student Accident Insurance, available to parents through the school at the beginning of the school year, will pick up many of these costs if parents have applied for the insurance and paid the minimal premium. Student Accident Insurance forms are available in the brochure holder on the wall outside the Office. For more information please check out the Kids Plus Accident Insurance website at www.kidsplus.ca 
Student Allergies 
In several classes, we have sent letters that indicate that there is a student(s) with serious allergies. At Glenwood, we have students and staff who are allergic to a variety of nuts/seeds AND scents. We appreciate your help as we try to keep Glenwood Elementary as safe as possible for these students. Although we cannot guarantee that Glenwood is “Nut Free”, we do our best to be as sensitive to these health risks as possible and to do what we can to minimize the threat of exposure to anything that might be harmful to a student. Please, keep in mind too, that Glenwood is a scent-free environment. 
Student Movement and Safety 
The safety of our students is of paramount importance to all members of our staff. We require all visitors and volunteers to check in at the office. To ensure an uninterrupted learning environment in classrooms, parents or visitors with lunches or messages are asked to leave them at the office and they will be forwarded at a convenient time. Parents and visitors are not to go directly to the classrooms. Also, at the end of the day it is requested that if you child’s classroom has an outside door please ensure you pick up there rather than the inside door leading to the hallway. If your child does not have an outside door, please ensure you arrange a meeting place with them outside. Our hallways become very busy at the end of the day not only, therefore, possibly disrupting learning, but the halls also become unsafe. A huge thank you for your help with this important matter. 
Head Lice 
This is the time of year when head lice may show up in your child’s hair. To prevent head lice among children at school, we ask that you remind your child not to share personal items such as hats, combs and brushes. We also ask that you check your child’s head weekly for the presence of head lice. 
If you have any questions or concerns regarding head lice, or require further information, please contact the school or the Public Health Nurse at 604 476 7000.
Parent Portal and Permission Forms 
Parents who are linked to our Parent Portal would have received an email regarding some very important permission forms that need to be reviewed. As soon as possible can you please ensure you log onto your portal account and read the following forms: 
·   Information and Technology 
·   Outside Media 
·   Personal Information Consent 
·   Use of Google Drive Services 
·   Microsoft Office of 365 Services 
·   Walking Field Trip 
·   Yearbook 
Parking Lot Safety 
We know that our parking lot is a very busy place before and after school. To ensure student safety we need to ensure that everyone is working together!   Please do not park in the fire lane and leave your vehicle unattended while you come into the school. This is a violation of fire code and is viewed quite seriously by the Fire Department. 
As always, please do not use any designated spots unless you have someone in the vehicle with a disability. We do appreciate that this creates some inconvenience for some of you but ask for your patience and understanding with this practice. 
West Coast Recess 
During the last few years, due to the poor drainage of our back field, we have debated on the line between letting students stay inside on rainy days and sending them outside to run around. Unless we are experiencing extreme weather, we plan to continue to send students outside at recess. For this reason, students are asked to dress appropriately for the weather.  It is a good idea to have an extra set of clothing at school. At lunchtime, depending on the weather, we may allow our students to stay inside. 
Glenwood Parent Meetings (P.A.C.) 
Our first PAC Meeting will be held on: Sept. 12, 2019 in the library. Times will be posted online.  The purpose of Glenwood Parent meetings is for our P.A.C. executive to review their plans for a variety of activities and to answer questions you might have about the school. Please plan to attend this important meeting and remember that babysitting could be provided. Many of our parents indicated a willingness to volunteer with a variety of activities this year and we will be contacting you as these activities get off the ground. 
School Assemblies 
Each month our school has a school-wide assembly usually on the first Tuesday of the month, at 11:20 – 11:50 am. The purpose of these assemblies is to build school pride, celebrate student successes, and ensure we maintain clear communication and expectations with the students. Parents are always welcome to join us for assemblies. 
Our first assembly of the year is traditionally at 9:30 am on the first day to welcome students back.
Student Planners 
Please remember that Student Planners are a required school supply item for our Grade 1 – 6 students, with the exception of those in a one-to-one device class. The cost for this year’s planner is $5.00. Students may bring cash or cheque payment for their planner to their classroom teacher. If you are paying by cheque, please make it payable to Glenwood Elementary. However, we encourage you to use the “Parent Portal” which accepts Master Card and Visa. 
Student planners are a valuable tool for staying organized and for communication between teachers and parents. We encourage parents to check their child’s planner nightly to make sure required homework is being done and important information is received in a timely manner. 
Supervision of Students During Breaks 
During the recess break, five teachers, and all our EA’s are assigned to supervise students. During the lunch break; 3 paid Noon Hour Supervisors, and all EA’s assume responsibility of supervising students. If the day is designated an ‘outside day’ (whether at recess or lunch), all of the supervisors are assigned to outside duties. 
On occasion, parents request that their child be allowed to stay inside during recess and/or lunch. We ask that this type of request not be made, as doing so leaves the student in an unsupervised situation for the duration of the break. If there are extenuating circumstances, please discuss them directly administration. 
Volunteer Drivers 
Parent volunteer drivers are very important to the running of school activities. We appreciate your help in enriching the children’s learning experiences. The School Board and ICBC require that all volunteer drivers have a Driver’s Abstract and a Volunteer Driver Form on file at the school BEFORE any driver is allowed to take any child, other than their own, on a school outing. If you plan to help us with driving this year, please complete the necessary forms and check to see if we have a driver’s abstract currently on file for you in the office. 
Obtaining your driving record (Driver’s Abstract) Your BC driving record lists your licensing transactions and offenses over the last 5--‐year period.  It is available by visiting a Driver Licensing Office or by calling the Driver Licensing Information line at 1--‐800--‐950--‐1498. 
Student Information Sheets 
Student Information Sheet for each child will be sent home next week. It is ABSOLUTELY IMPERATIVE we have all information filled out and returned to your child’s teacher ASAP. We must have these forms on file in the office in the case of an emergency. Please make sure all emergency contacts are individuals who would be readily available, if needed. ALSO, PLEASE REMEMBER TO PROVIDE CELL PHONE NUMBERS AND WORK NUMBERS. Please ensure your child’s health care number is on the form. IF ANY OF THE INFORMATION CHANGES THROUGHOUT THE YEAR, PLEASE REMEMBER TO CONTACT THE OFFICE! It is essential we have accurate contact information on file at all times. Thank you.



Communication 
It is important to establish good two--‐way communication between home and school. The teaching staff is encouraged to contact parents (and advise the principal) of concerns they may have about a child and also let the parents know about the positive things that are happening. 
If you have a concern, it is important to discuss it first with your child's teacher. If parent and teacher concerns are not resolved, the principal will be consulted and involved. The priority for all of us is what best meets a student's needs. You can be assured that all matters will be treated confidentially and that we will make every effort to rectify situations that are found to be unsatisfactory for our pupils. For more information on problem solving/appeal process please visit our school district website at 
http://www.sd42.ca/appeal--‐process/ Student Expectations 
Glenwood Elementary has long been perceived by educators, parents, and students as having high standards with respect to expectations of students. In our efforts as a staff to maintain the positive culture of our school, we ask all parents to review our expectations with your children. We expect students to conform to these high standards of behavior when they are at school, on the way to and from school, and while attending any school function or field trip. Students are also expected to demonstrate high standards of work habits, arrive at school and class on time, be prepared with the necessary supplies and materials, and complete all in-school and homework assignments. 
Our students are expected to be cooperative, responsible and do the best they can at all times. To this end, a school code of conduct has been developed to guide their behaviour.  The Code of Conduct and our updated ROAR (school-wide behaviour expectations) are available on our website.  Our school also uses programs, such as WITS, to help students with self-regulation.
WITS Program 
The WITS Programs bring together schools, families, and communities to create responsive environments that help elementary school children deal with bullying and peer victimization. WITS has two parts: the WITS Primary Program and the WITS LEADS Program for intermediate students. 
The WITS Primary Program teaches children in Kindergarten to Grade 3 to make safe and positive choices when faced with peer conflict. The WITS acronym - Walk away, Ignore, Talk it out, and Seek help - provides a common language that children and the adults in their environments can use to talk about and respond to peer victimization. The WITS Primary Program was created by educators for educators with an understanding that effective peer victimization prevention programs should enhance learning environments - not workloads. Program resources are designed to weave comfortably into the daily life of the learning environment. 
WITS LEADS is a more grown-up version of WITS designed for students in Grades 4 to 6. The LEADS Program teaches five problem-solving strategies to help children deal with conflict and keep safe: Look and listen, Explore points of view, Act, Did it work? and Seek help. The WITS LEADS Program was created to provide developmentally appropriate strategies and resources to older elementary students so that they may become WITS Leaders in their school. Like the WITS Program, WITS LEADS is a literature-based program with interactive activities that may be integrated throughout a variety of subject areas. 
The staff is very confident about continuing to implement this program in order to help students learn to solve problems peacefully. For more information visit http://www.witsprogram.ca 
Devices at School (Cell Phones, IPOD, M3P, iPad, laptop computers, etc.) 
In this day and age, technological tools are anywhere and everywhere. These items are very much part of all of our daily lives. We understand that many parents provide a cell phone for their child to use for safety purposes while on the way to or from school. These devices can also be used very effectively for learning purposes. 
However, when used inappropriately, they can create disruption to student learning. During the school day, phones should be turned to silent and remain in backpacks. If a parent needs to connect with their child, please do not hesitate to contact the office and we will happily pass along the information. Should an emergency arise or the need for someone to phone home, the office phones are always available. 
Although we recognize the importance of supporting our learners to effectively use technology to expand their knowledge and understanding, we also believe that during recess and lunch, it can be most beneficial for students to be enjoying this social time with their peers. If such items come to school, we ask that they stay in the students’ backpacks for the duration of the school day unless they are being used for educational purposes as outlined by the classroom teacher. If these items come to school and are used during the day in an inappropriate or disruptive manner, staff will ask for the item and as parents, you will be phoned in this regard. 
If these items come to school and they are lost, misplaced or broken, please understand that we cannot take responsibility for them. Each classroom has a locked cupboard where such treasured items can be locked during the day. Please encourage your child to speak with his/her classroom teacher in this regard. 
Pokémon Cards and other Collectables 
We realize that many of our students like to bring trading cards or other collectable toys to school to play with during recess and lunch. It is requested that you please discuss with your child that if he/she is bringing these items to school that they understand that they will need to be solely responsible for these items. Time cannot be spent looking for lost items. It also needs to be understood that trading is NOT ALLOWED at school. If we encounter students who are having difficulties with the following requests, then we may need to request that these items are left at home. 
Library News 
The library is newly organized and open again for circulation! Library volunteers are a tremendous support to Glenwood Elementary. If you are interested in volunteering a morning or afternoon in the library, please contact Leanne_Dunbar@sd42.ca 
And remember to take a look at Glenwood’s library website which you can access from the Glenwood website.
Active Kids Program at Glenwood 
The “Active Kids” after-school program is once again being held at Glenwood. Qualified Parks and Recreation staff plan supervised activities for children at school from 2:20 – 6:00 p.m. Mon – Fri. If you would like more information on this program, please contact the Parks and Recreation Department at 604-467-7478. 
BC Fruit and Vegetable Program 
Glenwood Elementary is fortunate to participate in the BC Agriculture Classroom’s Fruit and Vegetable Program. This means that approximately once a month (sometimes twice), a fresh fruit or vegetable is delivered to your son/daughter’s classroom for each student to sample. The purpose is to encourage students to try new fruits and vegetables and to increase consumption of fresh produce. 
If you would like your son/daughter to participate, you don’t need to do anything! If you do NOT want your son/daughter to participate, please email your child’s teacher who will relay the message to the Office. 
register at any site (please bring child’s Birth Certificate on your first visit). For more information, please go to www.sd42.ca 
Who is an Aboriginal Student? 
Aboriginal Ancestry is determined on a voluntary basis through self-identification. This includes First Nations (status or non-status), Métis or Inuit Ancestry. No documentation is required, and the ancestry can go back several generations. Ministry of Education funding is provided to support the success of all Aboriginal students through culturally appropriate educational programs and services. 
We encourage all students of First Nations, Metis, or Inuit Ancestry to complete a self-identification form as this allows you to access various supports and programs during the school year if you wish. Self-identification forms can be picked up at the school office. Alternatively, you can download a copy of this form at the Aboriginal Education website: http://schools.sd42.ca/abed/general-forms/ 
If you have any questions about this process, please do not hesitate to contact: 
Ms. Kirsten Urdahl-Serr ( Kirsten-Urdahl-Serr@sd42.ca )
Principal, Aboriginal Education
Office: 604-466-6271 
Hospital Homebound Support 
Do you have a son or daughter who is ill or injured and unable to attend school? 
School District No. 42 provides support to students who are unable to attend school for medical reasons. The Hospital Homebound teacher works with elementary and secondary students who have not been allocated support teacher time through a special needs designation at their school. Students may be absent due to a non-contagious illness or they are recovering from surgery or an injury. Instruction is provided in Ridge-Meadows Hospital or student’s home. 
How does Hospital Homebound support work? 
The Hospital Homebound teacher provides direct instruction and support to students, with the goal of helping them return to class with as little interruption to their education as possible. The teacher also helps students maintain connections with the people and programs at their school. While receiving Hospital Homebound support, students continue to be registered at their school and in their classes. Students work on the core academic subjects. They often use the same materials and complete many of the same assignments as their classmates, although some adaptations may be necessary depending on the child’s illness. Students typically receive two to three hours of support each week. 
When can a student be referred? 
Homebound students qualify for support if they are absent from school for 10 consecutive school days. Students who are hospitalized can be referred upon admittance to Ridge-Meadows Hospital. 
How do I refer my son or daughter? 
Contact your child’s teacher, counsellor, or administrator. He/she will complete the Student Support Services referral form. A physician’s authorization form is also required (available at the school). For more information, contact Natalie Gehm, the Hospital Homebound teacher, at 467-1101, or by email at ngehm@sd42.ca 
Lastly – please refer to the SD42 website - https://www.sd42.ca for more information and events.
Looking forward to this year!
Yours in UBUNTU
Anelma Brown, Principal
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